
* Adjournment * 
Next Meeting:  February 23, 2022 

In order to ensure a quorum, please contact Nancy Chaggar at 475-5494 ext. 3505 or 
nancy.chaggar@saanich.ca if you are unable to attend. 

 

AGENDA 
PARKS, TRAILS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Saanich Municipal Hall, Council Chambers 
Wednesday, January 26, 2022, 4:00 pm – 6:00 pm 

  
 
In light of the COVID-19 pandemic and to ensure social distancing, this meeting is closed to the public and 
can be viewed/heard via MS Teams. Please note that MS Teams callers are identified by their phone 
number which can be viewed on screen by all attendees at the meeting.  
 
To hear this meeting by telephone call 1-833-214-3122 and use code 369 707 815# during the time noted 
above.   
 

 
 

*** Territorial Acknowledgement & Inclusivity Statement *** 
 
 

1. WELCOME / INTRODUCTIONS 
 Chair’s welcome 
 Introduction of Committee members 

 
2. 2022 MEETING DATES / TERMS OF REFERENCE 

 
3. ADOPTION OF MINUTES (attachment) 

 November 24, 2021 
 
4. BOWKER CREEK PRESENTATION 

 
5. UPDATE ON PICKLE BALL COURT 

 
6. 2022 POP UP DOG PARK LOCATION OPTIONS AND PROGRAM TWEAKS 

 
7. FIELD NAMING AT LAYRITZ PARK  *New item added* 

 Mariners baseball team representative, Keith Davidoff, to present to Committee 
 
8. ADJOURNMENT 
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MINUTES 
PARKS, TRAILS AND RECREATION ADVISORY COMMITTEE 

Held at Saanich Municipal Hall, Council Chambers 
November 24, 2021 at 4:07 pm 

 
Present: Councillor Judy Brownoff (Chair), Ted Austin, Kathleen Burton (via Teams), Leigh 

Campbell, Pamela Carroll, Pat Danforth (via Teams), Amy-Jade Louie 
 
Staff: Eva Riccius, Senior Manager Parks; Tiana Solares, Senior Manager, Recreation;  

Gary Darrah, Manager, Parks Planning and Development; Becky Goodall, Park 
Planner Designer; Lynn Merry, Senior Committee Clerk 

 
Regrets:  Annie Djiotsa, Lyndsay Edgar and Dexter Owen 
 
Guest: Cara Gibson, Swan Lake Christmas Hill Nature Sanctuary Society 
 
 
MINUTES 
 
MOVED by T. Austin and Seconded by L. Campbell: “That the minutes of the June 23, 2021, 
September 13, 2021 and October 27, 2021 Parks, Trails and Recreation Advisory 
Committee meetings be approved.” 

CARRIED 
 

 
CHAIR’S REMARKS 

 
Council has approved the committee appointments.  Currently there is a vacancy for a Youth 
Representative on the Parks, Trails and Recreation Advisory Committee. Further advertising will 
take place to fill vacancies on all committees. 
 
Recently, Councillor Brownoff was a speaker at the International Federation of Aging conference 
and talked about Saanich’s programs in parks, recreation and community services for older 
adults. 
 

 
2022-2024 PARKS AND RECREATION FEES AND CHARGES 
 
The Senior Manager, Recreation presented on the 2022-2024 Parks and Recreation Fees and 
Charges noting: 
 
 Fees and charges have not increased since 2020. 
 The sale of annual passes resumed in July 2021 at the 2020 rates. 
 Staff are proposing an increase of 2% per year for three years for recreation fees and rental 

rates; this is a manageable increase which will help offsets costs for the municipality. 
 Room rentals dropped off completely due to COVID but is expected to pick up in 2022. 
 Local market conditions were considered to ensure Saanich fees are in line with other 

municipalities. 
 A 1% increase is proposed for ice rental rates as it was at the highest market rate in the region. 
 Racket sports is proposed to increase by 3% as the market will bear such rates. 
 Annual reviews to evaluate rates will continue as part of the budget process and there is an 

ability to reduce rates if needed. 
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 Proof of vaccination continue to impact revenue. 
 Recreation Centres are currently operating at normal capacity. 
 The intent is to maintain the 60% subsidization rate. 
 A review of golf services was done last year and outlines a five year plan to set rates. 
 Despite a six week closure due to COVID, over 48,000 rounds were played in 2020 and again 

in 2021. 
 Initial increases for green fees from between 3%-10% are proposed; this would amount to an 

approximate $3 increase per round; a 1.5% increase is proposed through 2024-2025. 
 The annual pass will be phased out although current pass holders will have the opportunity to 

purchase the pass at the 2022-2023 rate for one additional year (2023-2024).   
 A flex pass will be introduced in 2023 which will replace the annual pass; the flex pass will 

require a $350 upfront payment and will include a discount on rounds. 
 The flex pass will keep rates competitive and modernize the pass system to be in line with 

industry standards. 
 Renovations on the Club House are almost complete and the space will be rentable soon. 
 Food and beverage services will be contracted out.   
 Based on an environmental scan, there will be no change to park permit fees, other than 

commercial rates. 
   
 
MOVED by P. Carroll and Seconded by T. Austin: “That the Parks, Trails and Recreation 
Advisory Committee endorse the 2022-2024 Parks and Recreation Fees and Charges.” 

 
CARRIED 

 
 
FOOD TRUCKS PILOT PROJECT – RESULTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
The Senior Manager, Parks, Manager, Parks Planning and Development and the Park Planner 
Designer presented the Food Truck Pilot Project (PowerPoint on file) noting: 
 
 The Food Truck Pilot Project ran from July 1-September 8, 2021. 
 A lottery system was used to choose the food trucks that would participate in the pilot; in the 

end, all vendors that applied had the opportunity to participate. 
 In order to permit food truck operations, Temporary Use Permits (TUPs) were registered on 

each of the proposed locations; TUPs are valid for three years and may be renewed for an 
additional three year term.  

 Vendors were required to be self-sufficient for water and power, use generations that complied 
with the Noise Bylaw and provide their own garbage, recycling and compost bins. 

 Business licenses were issue free of charge. 
 There were some issues around scheduling and with larger rigs fitting into allocated spaces; 

the space allocated for the Gorge Waterway was too small for the bigger rigs. 
 Surveys ran throughout the summer with only 22 responses; responses were generally 

favourable with suggestions for increased advertising and ensuring vendors know when special 
events are taking place so that they can plan accordingly for product. 

 Staff recommend continuing the program with the following recommendations for 2022: 
 Vendors pay for their business licenses. 
 Utilize Beckwith and Cadboro-Gyro Parks more. 
 Increase advertising. 
 Reduce the number of vendors participating to ensure scheduling is manageable.  The 

more vendors the fewer opportunities that can be offered to them. 
 Garbage was not a concern. 
 



Parks, Trails and Recreation Advisory Committee – minutes  
November 24, 2021 

Page 3 of 5 

 
 
MOVED by K. Burton and Seconded by A. Louie: “That the Parks, Trails and Recreation 
Advisory Committee recommends to Council to continue the Food Truck Program as 
outlined in the recommendations in the report of the Manager of Park Planning and 
Development dated September 23, 2021.”  

CARRIED 
 
 
 
CECILIA CREEK RAVINE FALLS DAYLIGHTING 
 
The Manager, Parks Planning and Design presented the Cecilia Creek Ravine Falls Concept 
(PowerPoint on file) and commented: 
 
 In 2020, Council directed staff to report on options to achieve the vision of the Cecelia Creek 

Falls Park and funding options with partner organizations. 
 Daylighting the creek was investigated in 2009 and the estimated cost would be $150,000-

$200,000 with an estimated annual maintenance cost of $3,500-$5,000. 
 The plan was never implemented due to the high costs and other priorities. 
 A 600 mm storm drain carries water through the Inverness road allowance; water would be 

diverted through the park. 
 A sign has been erected in the park. 
 Because of the elevation, there would be a need to excavate approximately 10 feet to get to 

the creek; it is very expensive to excavate. 
 Options are to maintain the status quo, focus on an interpretative installation and minor park 

improvements or installation of a dry creek bed closer to the surface to commemorate the 
historical creek. 

 This area will be studied as part of Saanich’s Stormwater Management Plan. 
 The benefits of the project do not outweigh the significant costs and site disturbances required. 
 It is not funded in the five year capital plan. 
 Other sources of funding such as grants may be available; $15,000 in a developer amenity 

contribution is currently available however it is not nearly enough to fulfil the original plan for 
daylighting. 

 Rain gardens are not recommended due to the need for irrigation to supplement watering in 
the summer. 

 There is potential for redevelopment in the area which may add to the community amenity 
funds. 

 A detailed costing of options has not been done. 
 
The committee made the following comments: 
 
 The creek may have be the site of historical Indigenous use which may have implications for 

interpretation and excavation. 
 
 
MOVED by K. Burton and Seconded by L. Campbell: “That the Parks, Trails and Recreation 
Advisory Committee recommend that Council direct staff to: 
 Consider an interpretive installation and minor park improvements using the 

Community Amenity Funds; and 
 Explore the opportunities and costs of the creation of a dry creek bed to commemorate 

the historical creek.” 
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CARRIED 
 
 
 
BIRD FRIENDLY CITY 
 
C. Gibson, Swan Lake Christmas Hill Nature Sanctuary Society (SLCHNS) and the Senior 
Manager, Parks made the following comments: 
 
 There is an opportunity to apply through Nature Canada to become a Bird Friendly City; this 

aligns with Saanich’s Natural Intelligence program. 
 Saanich already meets many of the criteria for the designation including restoring nature to 

ensure bird populations thrive. 
 SLCHNS and Saanich Parks has formed a Bird Team to increase the awareness of birds in 

the city. 
 The community would be engaged to name a City Bird. 
 The Nature House windows are being updated and SLCHNS will be doing education around 

bird collisions. 
 
 
MOVED by K. Burton and Seconded by L. Campbell: “That the Parks, Trails and Recreation 
Advisory Committee recommend that Council: 
1. Pass a motion to formally nominate Saanich to become a Bird Friendly City and provide 

a letter to Nature Canada with the motion as part of the Saanich application; and  
2. Direct staff to initiate a community engagement in partnership with the Swan Lake 

Christmas Hill Nature Sanctuary Society to name a City Bird.” 
CARRIED 

 
POP UP DOG PARKS 
 
MOVED by T. Austin and Seconded by A. Louie: “That the Parks, Trails and Recreation 
Advisory Committee supports that staff review and report back on Pop Up Dog Parks for 
2022 including the budget needs.” 
 
 
The committee made the following comments: 
 Parks with shade should be considered.  
 Pop Up Dog Parks provide a social aspect for dog owners. 
 

The Motion was then Put and CARRIED 
 
 
ADJOURNMENT  
 
The meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m. The next meeting is January 26, 2022 
 
  
 
 

___________________________________                        
Councillor Brownoff, Chair 
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I hereby certify these Minutes are accurate. 
 
 
 
 

___________________________________                        
Committee Secretary 
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Nancy Chaggar

From: Eva Riccius
Sent: Tuesday, January 18, 2022 4:36 PM
To: Nancy Chaggar
Cc: Tiana Solares
Subject: FW: Pickleball - Tolmie Park

HI Nancy – pls add this to the PTR package in January. Thanks, Eva 
 

From: Suzanne Samborski  
Sent: January‐18‐22 4:02 PM 
To: Tiana Solares <Tiana.Solares@saanich.ca>; Eva Riccius <Eva.Riccius@saanich.ca> 
Cc: Judy Brownoff <Judy.Brownoff@saanich.ca> 
Subject: FW: Pickleball ‐ Tolmie Park 

 
Councilor Brownoff has asked this be added to PTR as correspondence. 
 

From: Rob Harvey   
Sent: Tuesday, January 18, 2022 3:25 PM 
To: Suzanne Samborski <Suzanne.Samborski@saanich.ca>; 'Dino Bruno'   Mayor 
<Mayor.Mayor@saanich.ca> 
Cc: Albert Nussbaum  >; Brent Reems <Brent.Reems@saanich.ca>; Judy Brownoff 
<Judy.Brownoff@saanich.ca>; JoAnne Nelson  Megan Atkins‐Baker 

 susan haddon  ; Karen Harper 
<Karen.Harper@saanich.ca> 
Subject: Re: Pickleball ‐ Tolmie Park 

 
Dear Suzanne Samborski,  
 
1. Thank you for advising that you will be presenting a plan and recommendations from an independent 
assessment of the sound attenuation panels at Tolmie Park to the PTR Advisory Committee on January 26. 
 
2. I am cc'ing this email to the Chair of PTR, Councillor Judy Brownoff, asking that she forward it to PTR 
members so that they have all the relevant information. I also ask Councillor Brownoff to encourage her 
committee members to visit the district's two dedicated outdoor pickleball courts, one at Tolmie Park and the 
other at McMinn Park, to compare the distances from the pickleball courts to the nearest residences. At Tolmie 
Park the distance from the pickleball courts to the nearest property line is only 5 metres, while at McMinn Park 
the distance is about 70 metres. As they say on Sesame Street, "one of these things is not like the other one".  

3. The pickleball courts at Tolmie Park are far too close to our residences for any sound panels to significantly 
reduce the noise of paddles striking hard plastic balls and the players' loud vocalizations which we experience 
all day, every day. Your manager informed me that Saanich Parks' own testing of at least two different kinds of 
panels produced "not very impressive results". Decibel readings may be reduced a little right behind the 
proposed 9 foot fence but most of the noise will simply fly over the fence. Spending an estimated $45,000 to 
install these panels would be a waste of money, especially considering that this sum would pay for about half 
the cost of building new courts in a more suitable location.  
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4. The new Saanich Guidelines for Distances and Mitigation Measures for Pickleball Courts approved by 
Saanich Council October 4, 2021 begins with "Not develop pickleball courts within 50 metres of neighbouring 
homes -- unless major sound abatement is installed (the courts at Tolmie Park fall within this category)". Your 
department estimates that the nearest residence is 22 metres away from the pickleball courts and this is 
indicated in the diagram. Why are we not allowed the right to enjoy some peace and quiet in our own 
backyards, right up to our property lines which I've already described as being as close as 5 metres from the 
courts?  
 
5. Even going with the distance of 22 metres to the house wall of our closest residence, this is still much closer 
than 50 metres, and installing sound panels on a fence is NOT a major sound abatement measure, at least not 
according to the Vancouver Pickleball Association, whose article is cited as a reference in your staff report. 
Please read: https://vancouverpickleball.ca/2021/03/28/unfortunately-pickleball-in-urban-centres-often-comes-
with-noise-complaints/ The VPA states that "Pickleball courts within 30 metres of the closest residence are not 
recommended". *Not recommended. Period. That's it. No migitation methods are considered. - RH* It's only 
when the distance rises to 50 metres that VPA recommends installing sod or earthen berms, which qualifies as a 
major method. Less effective measures like sound-deadening barriers and fences are only considered when 
there are 70 metres available.  
 
6. In case you think the VPA is being overly generous with space and overstating the need for setbacks, please 
remember that this is an association dedicated to advancing the cause of pickleball and note that it describes the 
noise generated by pickleball play as "the constant tick tick tick of paddle against ball accentuated by a constant 
burble of conversation", a claim that understates how penetrating and distressing this noise is. At least they got 
the "constant" part right. If there were only "ticks" and "burbles" I wouldn't have to write this letter.  
 
7. I can understand that you would like to come up with a technical solution that would please everyone, but this 
isn't going to be possible. We do not blame anyone for making the mistake of constructing the pickleball courts 
too close to our residences. Five years ago no one really knew how much noisier pickleball was than tennis, nor 
how incredibly popular it would become. At this point the best solution would be to consider the Tolmie Park 
pickleball courts experience as a pilot which provides valuable information moving forward and to remove the 
courts, as Mayor Haynes proposed in a motion, seconded by Councillor Harper, at the October 4, 2021 council 
meeting.  
 
8. You will be aware of the recent letters-to-the-editor in the Saanich News by myself and by the President of 
the Victoria Regional Pickleball Association. What you may not know is that during our phone conversation she 
volunteered that "over one-third of our members live in Saanich". I replied, "Oh, so you mean that less than 
one-half of your members actually live in Saanich?". She confirmed: "Yes, er, a little less than one-half". She 
herself lives in Oak Bay and I have spoken to players who say they drive in from Sooke and Central Saanich. 
She also told me that her members who like to play at Tolmie Park work out their schedules so that they show 
up to play, one group after another, in one-hour blocks throughout the day.  
 
9. What I can't understand is why so much effort is being made to please and accommodate a special interest 
group of pickleballers who drive in to our small neighbourhood park, the majority of whom do not even live in 
Saanich; and why so little regard is being given to the mental health of Tolmie Park neighbours, families who 
are Saanich taxpayers with strong ties in the community. 
 
10. Please remove the pickleball courts at Tolmie Park.   
 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
Rob 
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Rob Harvey 

 

 
 
 
On 2021-12-09 12:36 PM, Suzanne Samborski wrote: 

Good afternoon Mr. Bruno, 
  
Thank you for your email. I have been asked to respond on the Mayor’s behalf. 
  
The District is in the final stages of testing the sound attenuation panels.  The final stage for 
staff is to have an independent assessment completed.  Staff will be presenting information and 
recommendations to PTR in January.   
  
The January PTR meeting is scheduled for January 26th if you want to mark it on your calendar. 
  
<<<[Reference to a Saanich personnel matter removed by Rob Harvey.] 

 

Regards, 
  
Suzanne 
  
  
  
  
  

From: Dino Bruno   
Sent: Thursday, December 09, 2021 9:43 AM 
To: Mayor <Mayor.Mayor@saanich.ca> 
Cc: Albert Nussbaum  ; ROB HARVEY 
Subject: (External Email) Pickleball ‐ Tolmie Park 
  

    This email sent from outside the District of Saanich. Use caution if message is unexpected or sender is 
not known to you. 

  
  
Good morning Mayor Haynes, 
  
<<< [Reference to a Saanich personnel matter removed by Rob Harvey.] 
  
The new barrier has been up for at least two weeks and we have had no report of testing from 
[Saanich Parks]. We have done our own testing and the results are negligible.  
  
As a further insult, players who are waiting for their opponents are using the board to practice.  
  
We would like to put forward that this soundproofing is useless and would like it removed. 
  
D. Brown  
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Get Outlook for iOS 

We acknowledge that the District of Saanich lies within the territories of the lək̓ʷəŋən peoples represented by the Songhees and 
Esquimalt Nations and the W̱SÁNEĆ peoples represented by the W̱JOȽEȽP (Tsartlip), BOḰEĆEN (Pauquachin), SȾÁUTW̱ 
(Tsawout), W̱SIḴEM (Tseycum) and MÁLEXEȽ (Malahat) Nations.  

We are committed to celebrating the rich diversity of people in our community. We are guided by the principle that embracing 
diversity enriches the lives of all people. We all share the responsibility for creating an equitable and inclusive community and for 
addressing discrimination in all forms.  

This email and any attachments are for the sole use of the intended recipient and must not be distributed or disclosed to anyone 
else. The content of this email and any attachments may be confidential, privileged and/or subject to the Freedom of Information 
and Protection of Privacy Act. If you have received this message in error, please delete it and contact the sender. Please consider 
the environment before printing this email.  
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